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acquired as a dependent by virtue of 
the remarriage or to enroll in his or 
her own right (by virtue of entitlement 
to the original survivor annuity) in 
any plan or option under this part 
within 60 days after the termination of 
the remarriage and entitlement to a 
survivor annuity. 

[62 FR 38437, July 18, 1997, as amended at 66 
FR 49086, Sept. 26, 2001; 67 FR 41306, June 18, 
2002; 68 FR 56525, Oct. 1, 2003; 69 FR 31722, 
June 7, 2004; 69 FR 56928, Sept. 23, 2004] 

§ 890.307 Waiver or suspension of an-
nuity or compensation. 

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs 
(b) and (f) of this section, when annuity 
or compensation is entirely waived or 
suspended, the annuitant’s enrollment 
continues for not more than 3 months 
(not more than 12 weeks for annuitants 
whose compensation under subchapter 
I of chapter 81 of title 5, United States 
Code, is paid each 4 weeks). If the waiv-
er or suspension continues beyond this 
period, the employing office will notify 
the annuitant in writing that the em-
ploying office will terminate the en-
rollment effective at the end of the pe-
riod, subject to the temporary exten-
sion of coverage for conversion, unless 
the annuitant elects to make payment 
of the premium directly to the employ-
ing office during the period of waiver. 
If the annuitant elects to have the en-
rollment terminated, the employing of-
fice automatically reinstates the en-
rollment on a prospective basis when 
the annuitant again receives payment 
of annuity or compensation. The em-
ploying office will make the with-
holding for the period of waiver or sus-
pension during which enrollment was 
continued (i.e., 3 months or less). 

(b) If the annuitant elects to pay pre-
miums directly, he or she must send to 
the employing office his or her share of 
the subscription charge for the enroll-
ment for every pay period during which 
the enrollment continues, exclusive of 
the 31-day temporary extension of cov-
erage for conversion provided in 
§ 890.401. The annuitant must pay after 
each pay period he or she is covered in 
accordance with a schedule established 
by the employing office. If the employ-
ing office does not receive payment by 
the date due, the employing office 
must notify the annuitant in writing 

that continuation of coverage depends 
upon payment being made within 15 
days (45 days for annuitants residing 
overseas) after receipt of the notice. If 
no further payments are made, the em-
ploying office terminates the enroll-
ment 60 days after the date of the no-
tice (90 days for annuitants residing 
overseas). The employing office auto-
matically reinstates enrollment on a 
prospective basis when payment of an-
nuity or compensation resumes. 

(c) If the annuitant is prevented by 
circumstances beyond his or her con-
trol from paying within 15 days after 
receipt of the notice, he or she may re-
quest reinstatement of coverage by 
writing to the employing office. The 
annuitant must file the request within 
30 calendar days from the date of ter-
mination, and must include supporting 
documentation. The employing office 
will determine if the annuitant is eligi-
ble for reinstatement of coverage; and, 
when the determination is affirmative, 
reinstate the coverage of the annuitant 
retroactive to the date of termination. 
If the determination is negative, the 
annuitant may request a review of the 
decision as provided in § 890.104. 

(d) Termination of enrollment for 
failure to pay premiums within the 
time frame established in accordance 
with paragraph (b) of this section is 
retroactive to the end of the last pay 
period for which the employing office 
timely received payment. 

(e) The employing office will submit 
all direct premium payments along 
with its regular health benefits pre-
miums to OPM in accordance with pro-
cedures established by OPM. 

(f) If suspension of annuity or com-
pensation is because of reemployment, 
the reemploying office must make the 
withholding currently and enrollment 
continues during reemployment. 

[59 FR 60296, Nov. 23, 1994, as amended at 59 
FR 67607, Dec. 30, 1994] 

§ 890.308 Disenrollment. 

(a)(1) Except as otherwise provided in 
this section, a carrier that cannot rec-
oncile its record of an individual’s en-
rollment with agency enrollment 
records or does not receive documenta-
tion necessary to resolve the discrep-
ancy from the employing office within 
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31 days of a request must provide writ-
ten notice to the individual that the 
employing office of record does not 
show him or her as enrolled in the car-
rier’s plan and that he or she will be 
disenrolled 31 calendar days after the 
date of the notice unless the enrollee 
provides appropriate documentation to 
resolve the discrepancy. Appropriate 
documentation includes, but is not lim-
ited to, a copy of the Standard Form 
2809 (basic enrollment document) (or a 
letter confirming an electronic trans-
action), the Standard Form 2810 trans-
ferring the enrollment into the gaining 
employing office (or the equivalent 
electronic submission), copies of earn-
ings and leave statements or annuity 
statements showing withholdings for 
the health benefits plan, or a document 
or other credible information from the 
enrollee’s employing office stating that 
the individual is entitled to continued 
enrollment in the plan and that the 
premiums are being paid. After receiv-
ing documentation from the enrollee, 
the carrier must notify both the en-
rollee and the employing office of 
record of their decision on the informa-
tion. 

(2) If the carrier does not receive doc-
umentation required under paragraph 
(a)(1) of this section within the speci-
fied time frame, the carrier should 
disenroll the individual, without fur-
ther notice. 

(3) The enrollee may request his or 
her employing office to reconsider the 
carrier’s decision to disenroll the indi-
vidual. The request for reconsideration 
must be made in writing and must in-
clude the enrollee’s name, address, So-
cial Security Number or other personal 
identification number, name of carrier, 
reason(s) for the request, and, if appli-
cable, retirement claim number. The 
employing office must notify the car-
rier when a request for reconsideration 
of the decision to disenroll the indi-
vidual is made. 

(4) A request for reconsideration of 
the carrier’s decision must be filed 
within 60 calendar days after the date 
of the carrier’s disenrollment notice. 
The time limit on filing may be ex-
tended when the individual shows that 
he or she was not notified of the time 
limit and was not otherwise aware of 
it, or that he or she was prevented by 

circumstances beyond his or her con-
trol from making the request within 
the time limit. 

(5) After reconsideration, the employ-
ing office must issue a written notice 
of its final decision to the individual 
and notify the carrier of the decision. 
The notice must fully set forth the 
findings and conclusions on which the 
decision was based. If upon reconsider-
ation the employing office determines 
the individual is entitled to continued 
enrollment in the plan, the 
disenrollment under paragraph (a)(2) of 
this section is void and coverage is re-
instated retroactively. 

(6) If, at any time after the 
disenrollment has occurred, the em-
ploying office or OPM determines that 
another section of this part applies to 
the individual’s enrollment or the car-
rier discovers or receives appropriate 
documentation showing that another 
section of this part applies to the indi-
vidual’s enrollment, the disenrollment 
under paragraph (a)(2) of this section is 
void and coverage is reinstated retro-
actively. 

(b) When a carrier receives, from any 
reliable source, information of the 
death of an enrollee with a self only en-
rollment, the carrier may take action 
to disenroll the individual on the date 
set forth in § 890.304(a)(1)(iv) or 
§ 890.304(b)(4), as appropriate. When the 
date of death is unknown, the carrier 
may take action to disenroll the indi-
vidual on the date which is the last day 
of the pay period in which information 
of the death is received. Reliable 
sources include, but are not limited to, 
claims for hospital or physician costs 
incurred at time of death and cor-
respondence returned from the Postal 
Service noting that the addressee is de-
ceased. If, at any time after the 
disenrollment has occurred, the em-
ploying office or OPM determines that 
another section of this part applies to 
the individual’s enrollment or the car-
rier discovers or receives appropriate 
documentation showing that another 
section of this part applies to the indi-
vidual’s enrollment, the disenrollment 
under this paragraph (b) is void and 
coverage is reinstated retroactively. 

(c)(1) When a child survivor annu-
itant covered under a self only enroll-
ment reaches age 22, the carrier may 
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take action to disenroll the individual 
effective with the date set forth in 
§ 890.304(c)(1) unless records with the 
carrier indicate that the child is in-
capable of self support due to a phys-
ical or mental disability. The carrier 
must provide the enrollee with a writ-
ten notice of disenrollment prescribed 
or approved by OPM prior to the date 
set forth in § 890.304(c)(1). 

(2) The child survivor annuitant may 
request the retirement system to re-
consider the carrier’s decision to 
disenroll the individual. The request 
for reconsideration must be made in 
writing and include the enrollee’s 
name, address, Social Security Number 
or other identifier, name of carrier, 
reason(s) for the request, and the sur-
vivor annuity claim number. The re-
tirement system must notify the car-
rier when a request for reconsideration 
of the carrier’s decision to disenroll the 
individual is made. 

(3) A request for reconsideration of 
the carrier’s decision must be filed 
with the retirement system within 60 
calendar days from the date of the car-
rier’s disenrollment notice. The time 
limit on filing may be extended when 
the individual shows that he or she was 
not notified of the time limit and was 
not otherwise aware of it, or that he or 
she was prevented by circumstances be-
yond his or her control from making 
the request within the time limit. 

(4) After reconsideration, the retire-
ment system must issue a written no-
tice of its final decision to the child 
survivor annuitant and notify the car-
rier of the decision. The notice must 
fully set forth the findings and conclu-
sions on which the decision was based. 
If upon reconsideration the retirement 
system determines that he or she is en-
titled to continued enrollment in the 
plan, the disenrollment under para-
graph (c)(1) of this section is void and 
coverage is reinstated retroactively. 

(5) If, at any time after the 
disenrollment has occurred, the em-
ploying office or OPM determines that 
another provision of this part applies 
to the individual’s enrollment or the 
carrier discovers or receives appro-
priate documentation showing that an-
other section of this part applies to the 
individual’s enrollment, the 
disenrollment under paragraph (c)(1) of 

this section is void and coverage is re-
instated retroactively. 

(d) When an enrollee notifies the car-
rier that he or she has separated from 
Federal employment and is no longer 
eligible for enrollment, the carrier 
must disenroll the individual on the 
last day of the pay period in which the 
separation occurred, if known, other-
wise the carrier must disenroll the em-
ployee on the date the employee pro-
vides as the date of separation. The 
carrier must provide the enrollee with 
a written notice of disenrollment pre-
scribed or approved by OPM. 

[63 FR 59459, Nov. 4, 1998] 

Subpart D—Temporary Extension 
of Coverage and Conversion 

§ 890.401 Temporary extension of cov-
erage and conversion. 

(a) Thirty-one day extension and con-
version. (1) An enrollee whose enroll-
ment is terminated other than by can-
cellation of the enrollment or dis-
continuance of the plan, in whole or 
part, and a covered family member 
whose coverage is terminated other 
than by cancellation of the enrollment 
or discontinuance of the plan, in whole 
or in part, is entitled to a 31-day exten-
sion of coverage for self alone or self 
and family, as the case may be, with-
out contributions by the enrollee or 
the Government, during which period 
he or she is entitled to exercise the 
right of conversion provided for by this 
part. The 31-day extension of coverage 
and the right of conversion for any per-
son ends on the effective date of a new 
enrollment under this part covering 
the person. 

(2) Termination of an enrollment 
under this subpart for failure to pay 
premiums is considered a cancellation 
of the enrollment for the purposes of 
this section. 

(b) Continuation of benefits. (1) Any 
person who has been granted a 31-day 
extension of coverage in accordance 
with paragraph (a) of this section and 
who is confined in a hospital or other 
institution for care or treatment on 
the 31st day of the temporary exten-
sion is entitled to continuation of the 
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